December 31, 2008

Dan Ruben
Executive Director
Equal Justice America
Building II, Suite 204
13540 East Boundary Road
Midlothian, VA 23122

Dear Mr. Ruben,

I am writing to thank you for the Equal Justice America fellowship that allowed me to work at the Juvenile Law Center (JLC) in Philadelphia this past semester.  The internship was a wonderful learning experience that solidified my commitment to practicing public interest law.

JLC is a non-profit public interest law firm for children that focuses on juvenile justice and child welfare reform.  Attorneys and advocates at JLC represent individual clients, participate in amicus efforts nationwide, conduct policy advocacy, and provide training to other attorneys, judges, and service providers.  I had the opportunity to participate in many of the services that JLC provides, and because I enjoyed my semester experience so much, I have plans to stay on at JLC next semester through a law school clinical.  

At the beginning of the semester, I was introduced to child welfare and juvenile justice law through completing case summaries for the month of August.  This involved sifting through all of the Pennsylvania cases from the month of August to determine which ones related JLC issue areas, and then summarizing them.  This was a great introduction for me in understanding how the courts view these issues.  The summaries I produced were used for updating providers with the most recent case law.  Surprisingly, there were about 10 major cases in just one month.  

I was then assigned to update the Blueprints for Change, which JLC produces for nationwide distribution.  The publication is utilized by judges and policy-makers throughout the country when implementing foster care initiates, and particularly those relating to education.  The Blueprint consists of eight goals, and within each goal are examples of programs that are working towards achieving that goal.  The purpose of the publication is to provide information to different states in order to promote the passage of similar legislation to achieve educational stability for children in foster care.  

My chance for client interaction was limited, because I was only at JLC one (long) day a week.  I did have the opportunity to meet with an inspiring group of young people who participate in a program for those who have “aged-out” of foster care, called the Achieving Independence Center.  I conducted outreach for them to attend a “know your rights” training.  Hearing about their stories from when they were in the foster care system made me understand that being connected to this community for them is very unusual, and that many young people who have aged out of foster care are not so lucky.  What I learned is that the foster care system does little to prepare young people for what happens after they turn 18.  If they have been moved around to several foster families, decent education is often denied as a result.  In addition to lack of education, because they don’t have family support, they are not able to achieve life skills to prepare them for independence, post-foster care.  This was very troubling.  

What my internship taught me is that the foster care system is terribly damaged, and this has helped solidify my interest in family advocacy, and in preserving the family and providing services to families in need, to prevent children from having to enter the foster care system.  Meanwhile, I will be continuing to work with JLC next semester on foster care reform issues.  I will also explore the juvenile justice practice area of the organization, which I was not able to do as much last semester.  

The attorneys at JLC are incredibly smart and dedicated to the work they do.  It really makes for a wonderful working environment.  I never hesitated to approach someone for help with a project I was working on, and they were always happy to help.  It has been a pleasure getting to know them and getting to spend time in the office.  

Thank you so much for this opportunity.  It has truly helped shape the direction I want my career to go in, and I believe that the work I have done will have some impact on the lives of others.  

Sincerely,
/s/
Abby Biberman
J.D. Candidate, 2010
Temple University Beasley School of Law

